



AGENDA

SUSTAINABILITY & ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING

THURSDAY, JANUARY 11, 2024, AT 6:00 P.M.

CITY OF ST. AUGUSTINE BEACH, 2200 A1A South, St. Augustine Beach, FL 32080

- I. CALL TO ORDER
- II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
- III. ROLL CALL
- IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF DECEMBER 14, 2023, REGULAR MEETING
- V. PRESENTATION OF REPORTS:
 - 1. Selection of Chair and Vice Chair for 2024
 - 2. Reforestation and Landscaping Projects
 - a. Mickler Boulevard
 - b. Parkette Planning/Green Infrastructure
 - c. Urban Forestry
 - d. Environmental Planning Projects
 - 3. Educational Programs
 - a. Environmentally Friendly Landscaping Recognition
 - b. Environmental Speaker and Film Series
 - c. Newsletter Topics
 - d. Environmental Education Materials
- VI. OTHER COMMITTEE MATTERS
- VII. ADJOURNMENT

* * * * *

NOTE: The agenda material containing background information for this meeting is available in pdf format on the City's website, <http://www.staugbch.com>, at no cost or on a CD upon request at the City Manager's office for a \$5 fee. Adobe Acrobat Reader will be needed to open the file.

NOTICES: In accordance with Florida Statute 286.0105: "If any person decides to appeal any decision made with respect to any matter considered at this scheduled meeting or hearing, the person will need a record of the proceedings, and for such purpose the person may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based."

In accordance with the Americans with Disabilities act, persons needing a special accommodation to participate in this proceeding should contact the City Manager's Office not later than seven days prior to the proceeding at the address provided, or telephone 904-471-2122, or email sabadmin@cityofsab.org.



MINUTES

SUSTAINABILITY & ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 14, 2023, AT 6:00 P.M.

CITY OF ST. AUGUSTINE BEACH, 2200 A1A South, St. Augustine Beach, FL 32080

I. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Krempasky called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Committee recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. ROLL CALL

Present: Chair Sandra Krempasky, and Members Craig Thomson and Karen Candler.

Vice Chair Lana Bandy and Member George O'Brien were absent.

Also present: City Clerk Dariana Fitzgerald and Grounds Foreman Tom Large.

Chair Krempasky advised that this meeting should adjourn no later than 7:00 p.m. due to impending weather conditions.

IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF OCTOBER 12, 2023, REGULAR MEETING

Motion: to approve the minutes of October 12, 2023. **Moved by:** Member Thomson. **Seconded by:** Member Candler. Motion passed unanimously.

V. PRESENTATION OF REPORTS:

1. Reforestation and Landscaping Projects

- a. Mickler Boulevard
- b. Parkette Planning/Green Infrastructure
- c. Urban Forestry
- d. Environmental Planning Projects

Foreman Large advised that 8th Street looks very good, but there were a few plants that did not make it and Leonardi's put more plants in. He said that the reason they did not make it was probably because the water truck was dumping too much water, so he backed off on the watering. He said that it probably needs about ten or fifteen more bundles of pine straw because it is already breaking down. Foreman Large introduced Shayan Khatibi, Ruah Gardens, LLC, who the Committee had hired to maintain the 8th

Street eco-garden. Chair Krempasky asked if they needed approval to buy more pine straw. Foreman Large said yes and advised that he would like to have Shayan put it down.

Motion: to approve Tom Large to purchase 10-15 bundles of pine straw to replenish 8th Street. **Moved by:** Chair Krempasky. **Seconded by:** Member Thomson. Motion passed unanimously.

Chair Krempasky advised that she was at the eco garden recently and that Lonnie told her that dwarf Fakahatchee grass would be better, but the plant list showed that they were not dwarf, so he thought that we should move one to another area because it will get too big. Foreman Large advised that he would monitor the grasses for now and when they get bigger, then he could move them and/or split them to be used elsewhere such as the Mickler Boulevard project.

Foreman Large moved on to the Mickler Boulevard wildflower garden and advised that it is being taken over by grass and that Public Works does not have the workforce or time to take care of it. He said that for the garden to look good by spring, SEPAC would need to move forward with having either Shayan or someone else take care of it and he provided a proposed cost from Ruah Gardens to maintain the wildflower garden on Mickler Boulevard [Exhibit A]. He suggested for SEPAC to think about it now before the grass encroaches even more in the spring. Member Thomson questioned whether SEPAC had \$1,400 in the budget to cover it. Chair Krempasky advised that it was not covered in this year's budget. She said that SEPAC has \$4,000 to spend on a planting project. Foreman Large suggested to keep in mind the continuing maintenance if SEPAC does another project on Mickler Boulevard because it stays wet in that area and the grass seems to come in a lot faster. Chair Krempasky said that Mickler Boulevard may not be an ideal place for SEPAC projects, and that they only did the wildflower garden there because Mr. Tredik wanted it to be beautified. She said that maybe SEPAC should spend some money to maintain the wildflower garden, but not do any other projects there.

Member Thomson asked Foreman Large to research what FDOT (Florida Department of Transportation) does to maintain their rights-of-ways/medians that have wildflower gardens. Foreman Large advised that he researched it about a year ago and that their process is to just mow it over, let it come back next year, but that over time the grass will take over and they would just start the process all over again. Member Thomson said that the City cannot even maintain its plazas very well let alone the rights-of-ways and he suggested that we look into it more.

Chair Krempasky said that Lonnie worked on some signage for the eco-garden, and she showed the draft for a 24" x 18" sign at 8th Street [Exhibit B]. She said it is pretty understandable, but he is open to changes and to email him directly. Member Thomson said that it was very good for communicating a good example to the public. Chair Krempasky advised that if SEPAC approves this sign, the money would come from our budget for the parkette this coming year and it should not cost any more than a couple hundred dollars. Foreman Large asked if it would be a sign that can be mounted on metal poles as we have done before. Chair Krempasky said that she thought it would be the same as what Lonnie did for the bioswale and the sign company could put holes in it. Foreman Large advised that he would use the poles that SEPAC already purchased.

Motion: to approve the proposed sign draft and approve up to \$250 for Public Works to follow through with the order. **Moved by:** Member Thomson. **Seconded by:** Member Candler. Motion passed unanimously.

Foreman Large advised that the water truck is better equipped with a pump now to take care of things, and as we get through winter, we can look at doing more. He said that the palm trees that Leonardi's planted look good and he believed we would be in good shape come springtime.

Chair Krempasky advised that the proposal from Ruah Gardens would be discussed at the next meeting. Mr. Khatibi stated that he was open to negotiations on the proposal, if they wanted maintenance done as needed or to skip certain months. He also suggested that the Committee could place a small barrier around the area for protection, just a string or something simple. Foreman Large said that the area gets a lot of traffic, and he suggested placing more pollinator boxes as barriers on Mickler Boulevard or possibly using some on 8th Street. Member Candler said that she would not want to put them on Mickler Boulevard if the flower bed is not going to survive. Foreman Large said that there are already a couple pollinator boxes there that are being used non-stop. Member Thomson said that the City has fifty-two plazas, and 8th Street is the only one that has an eco-garden, which was a good start, and that concept could be used at other plazas along with the pollinator boxes. He said that he liked the idea of evaluating it every spring and mulching/weeding it so the plants can become established, which might be a better use of funds and maintenance going forward. He said that we are promoting eco-gardens so that homeowners can do them in their own yards. For the next meeting, he suggested that SEPAC consider another plaza such as the one at D Street and the Boulevard, which is low enough and could be utilized. He said that he has put in some hurricane lilies and dune daisies and that he would like to get permission from Public Works to start modifying those beds and create some troughs around the trees to prevent the weed eater from scarring them. Foreman Large advised that he talked to the Public Works guys, and they definitely do not want to damage the trees, but we do not have the workforce to do it. He said that Public Works has mulch that could easily be done. Member Thomson said that he would try to create grass away from the tree trunks as an experiment to see how long it takes and then bring it back for discussion. Foreman Large advised that it is in the Charter, and it is something to look forward to trying to do in the future.

Member Thomson showed an email that he sent to Foreman Large regarding tree damage at the D Street plazas [Exhibit C]. He said that he would volunteer to do the experiment with Public Works. Chair Krempasky said that SEPAC spent just over \$2,500 on the 8th Street eco-garden and we have some money that we could spend on putting buffers around the palm trees. Foreman Large asked if she meant money to purchase buffers or to create our own. Chair Krempasky said money to purchase the buffers. Member Thomson said that he would like to know what that protective mechanism is for protecting the hard woods of the red Cedars and Oaks. Foreman Large advise that he would bring back information for the next meeting. Member Thomson said that otherwise we would need to extend the current design so the grass does not grow up against the trees and there are low areas that could easily take on an eco-garden. He suggested that it should be something that the City considers as part of its stormwater management, which is under environmental planning and projects.

Member Thomson advised that he emailed a City of St. Augustine ordinance regarding how to control runoff, grading plans, eco-gardens, etc. to the City Manager, the City Clerk, and Foreman Large today, which he would like to be a planning project [Exhibit D]. He asked the City Clerk to forward his email to everyone. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that the last email she saw from City Manager Royle said that it should be directed to the Planning Board. Member Thomson said that he would like for SEPAC to at least look at the ordinance, the City of St. Augustine had a committee that studied it, and this site-grading ordinance is the way to do it. Member Candler said that it would only apply to new builds. Member Thomson said that it would apply to existing too, because if you are creating flooding on someone else's property and the ordinance says that you are not allowed to do that, then it could be a Code Enforcement issue. He said that he asked the City Clerk to distribute this to SEPAC and he does not mind talking to the Engineering and Planning Departments to make sure that they review it, but it may be inappropriate for SEPAC to go to the Planning Board without expertise from the Engineering/Planning Departments saying whether it is a good thing or not. Chair Krempasky asked if by Engineering and Planning Departments, he meant Engineer Sparks and Building Official Law. Member Thomson said no because he did not think that Building Official Law should wear two hats and that Jennifer Thompson and/or Bonnie Miller are the City Planners. Chair Krempasky said that if they agree that it is a good product, then they would take it to the Planning Board. Member Thomson said that they do this all the time, and it is what is needed because it is not going to get any better.

It was the consensus of the SEPAC members to authorize Member Thomson to work with staff on it.

Chair Krempasky asked when the City of St. Augustine adopted the ordinance. Member Thomson said that it was new, and he was not sure whether it was codified yet. Chair Krempasky said that she would talk with the City of St. Augustine's Public Works Director, Todd Grant, about it.

2. Educational Programs

- a. Environmentally Friendly Landscaping Recognition
- b. Environmental Speaker and Film Series
- c. Newsletter Topics
- d. Environmental Education Materials

VI. OTHER COMMITTEE MATTERS

Chair Krempasky advised that one of the things that we should be discussing at this meeting is the selection of the new Chair and Vice Chair. She said that she believed that something would be changing with Vice Chair Bandy's job, and she would not want to elect her as Vice Chair tonight without her being here. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that it could be put off and done at the beginning of the January meeting.

Member Thomson thanked Chair Krempasky for going to the Commission to get SEPAC's quorum reduced to five members. He said that right now we do not have any alternate members, so we need to concentrate on finding people. Chair Krempasky agreed and she asked Shayan if he was

interested. City Clerk Fitzgerald advised that he cannot be a member because he is working for SEPAC now.

Member Thomson asked what the status was for doing an environmental education flyer for Item V.2.d. Chair Krempasky advised that we do not have money in the budget to do it. She said that she had some materials that Engineer Sparks created that SEPAC used for its October film series. She said that Engineer Sparks is looking for opportunities to follow up with grants that he has to comply with educational materials so it may be worth talking to him to find out what he wants to work on next or possibly provide him with suggestions. Member Thomson suggested to make a flyer from the eco-garden sign that Lonnie created, and he asked if Engineer Sparks had seen the sign. Chair Krempasky said no but that she would send it to him. Member Thomson asked the Chair to also let Engineer Sparks know that SEPAC wants to do a flyer for eco-gardens.

Chair Krempasky said that there was only about twelve people at the Environmental Speaker Film Series on October 26th and that we should discuss it at our January meeting and decide whether we want to continue with it. She said that it is a lot of work for the small audiences it has had and there are opportunities to work with other groups that are already doing film series events such as the one at the Yacht Club, which she had tried to coordinate with. She said that there is a great adult-rated documentary about “fast-fashion”, which are clothes that are not sustainable and are being sent to Africa. She asked if Dr. Sandy Bond was still involved with them. Member Thomson said that she was involved with the Sierra Club but had to give it up. Chair Krempasky said that she could follow up with Eco Cinema to see how SEPAC could support them because they get those speakers for their series. She said that the one at the Yacht Club has vendors, etc. Member Thomson said that the Sierra Club usually had a table with different programs they were running along with other environmental groups. Chair Krempasky said that maybe SEPAC could get a table there. Member Thomson said yes, it would be perfect for handing out eco-garden flyers. Chair Krempasky said that she would send this to Engineer Sparks to get his feedback and talk to Lonnie about repurposing the sign as a flyer.

Chair Krempasky said that she did not know if Ms. Conlon had sent a press release to Cliff Logsdon of the Beaches News Journal about the awards that SEPAC did but that Mr. Logsdon emailed her and mentioned that he was at the meeting, and he should have taken a group picture. City Clerk Fitzgerald said that she did not know if Ms. Conlon provided him with the information. Chair Krempasky said that she would email Ms. Conlon.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

Motion: to Adjourn. **Moved by** Member Thomson. **Seconded by** Member Candler. Motion passed unanimously.

Chair Krempasky adjourned the meeting at 6:37 p.m.

Sandra Krempasky, Chair

ATTEST

Dariana Fitzgerald, City Clerk